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MINUTES








Present:		The Rt. Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellor (Mr Hart), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Vice-Chair (Mr Jordan), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Atkinson, Professor Busfield), Professor Bernstein, Professor Crossick, Mr Edwards, Professor Foweraker, Mr Glossop, Professor Gray, Ms Hampson, Dr Horsnell, Professor Lahiri, Mr Lowden, Mr Melville-Ross, Professor Nedwell, Mr Owen, Ms Ralph, Ms de Roeck, Professor Sherer and Mrs Tritton.





By invitation for	The President of the Students' Union (Mr Halliday) and the Vice-


Unreserved Business:	President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Wood).





In attendance:	The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Estates Officer, the Personnel Officer, the Director of External Relations, the Director of Catering and Accommodation, the Academic Registrar, the Director of Information Systems and the Planning Officer.








SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS





CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS





 297/96


On behalf of Council, the Chair welcomed Mr Glossop, Mr Owen and Ms Ralph as lay members; Professor Crossick, Professor Foweraker, Professor Gray and Professor Nedwell as members elected by Senate, and Mr Halliday (President of the Students' Union) and Mr Wood (Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union) as student representatives to their first meeting of Council. 





 298/96


The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from the Pro-Chancellor (Sir Terence Beckett), the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Professor Harloe), Dr Crunden, Mrs Frank, Mrs Nolan, Mr Pertwee and Mr Tomkins. 





PRESENTATION by DIRECTOR of INFORMATION SYSTEMS





 299/96


Council heard a presentation by John Powers, the Director of Information Systems, on the Internet and the World Wide Web. 





STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS





 300/96


At the request of members of Council, items 7 and 9 were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda.





MINUTES





 301/96


The Minutes of the meeting held on 8 July 1996 (Section A) were approved as a correct record.





MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES





Registration Fees (C.M.197/96)





 302/96


Further to discussion at the last meeting of Council on 8 July 1996, the Vice-Chancellor indicated that there had been no change in the financial prospects for the University or for the higher education sector as a whole.  The forthcoming public expenditure round was likely to be tough, and although there might be a partial restoration of the equipment grant cuts of November 1995, there would be a further three per cent cut in the teaching grant allocation.   Any financial improvements arising from the Dearing Committee would not take effect until 1999/00 at the earliest.   Quoting from the recent HEFCE analysis of 1996 financial forecasts (Circular 15/96) the Vice-Chancellor stated that “the recurrent position of the sector shows a rapidly deteriorating position from the actual results in 1994/95.  The expected surplus for 1995/96 of £49m represents just 0.6 per cent of income.  The sector is forecasting deficits from 1996/97 onwards.  Institutions should plan to generate additional cash to fund capital and other developments.”   It was known that a number of institutions were planning to introduce registration fees with effect from October 1997 or 1998.  If the November 1996 budget statement were worse than expected and if a number of the University’s competitors decided to charge registration fees, it would be prudent for the University to consider doing the same, although any such fees were unlikely to be introduced until October 1998.   





 303/96


In order to be prepared for this eventuality, it was proposed to set up a small working party as a sub-committee of Finance Committee to investigate the financial, legal and practical implications of introducing a registration fee for full-time home and EU undergraduate students; the working party would report to Finance Committee and Council and no decisions would be made on implementing a registration fee until Council had had the opportunity to consider the working party’s report at its meeting in January 1997.  By this time the impact of the November budget statement and the outcome of the research assessment exercise would be known, together with a clearer idea of other institutions’ intentions.  The membership of the working party would be agreed by the Treasurer and would include a representative of the Students' Union.





 304/96


During discussion, Council noted that the introduction of registration fees would have wider implications for the University than the purely financial, but it was felt that a sub-committee of Finance Committee was the best way to proceed given that the issue had been occasioned by financial difficulties and that the working party would report to Council where there was wide representation of different interests; it was agreed that it would be helpful if the membership of the working party included someone with equal opportunities interests and expertise.  It was further agreed to amend the terms of reference of the working party to include the marketing implications of introducing a registration fee.





 305/96


It was suggested that the opportunity might be taken to investigate the charging of differential fees for students on taught postgraduate courses, but Council noted that this was already under consideration and, unlike the question of registration fees, did not involve a new question of principle.





�



 306/96


In response to a question, the Vice-Chancellor confirmed that registration fees would only be charged to new students.   The CVCP was exerting pressure on the Government through its cuts campaign, but the most effective way to influence Government spending was probably through the threat of imposing registration fees.





RESOLVED:	





 307/96


(i)	that a working party be set up to investigate the financial, legal, marketing and practical implications of introducing a registration fee for full-time home and EU undergraduate students and to report to Finance Committee and Council;





 308/96


(ii)	that the membership of the working party be agreed by the Treasurer and include a representative of the Students' Union and a member with equal opportunities interests and expertise.





Membership of Council Committees (C.M.276/96)





 309/96


RESOLVED:	that approval be given to the appointment of Mr Mike Weston as Chair of the Music Sub-Committee and a member of the Arts Committee for one year with effect from 1 August 1996.	





VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT





Student Admissions for 1996/97





 310/96


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the latest position with regard to student admissions for 1996/97.





 311/96


It was still too early to predict likely student numbers as at 1 December 1996, the official day-of-count, as the registration process was not yet complete and changes in the procedures this year made comparisons with the same time last year difficult to determine.  However, the interim position showed that the number of home and EU undergraduate students in receipt of mandatory awards was likely to be on target or slightly below the University’s Maximum Aggregate Student Number (MASN) set by the HEFCE.  Overseas undergraduate students were also likely to be ahead of the University’s financial targets, largely as a result of the University taking more Junior Year Abroad (JYA) students this year.





 312/96


The figures for postgraduate students were more tentative.  The numbers of postgraduate research students were likely to be the same as in 1995/96 but taught postgraduate numbers so far were below those of last year and might not reach the University’s financial targets.  It was apparent that a considerable number of home and EU postgraduates had not been able to take up their places as they had been unable to obtain the necessary funding.





HEFCE Management Audit





 313/96


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the HEFCE management audit which had been carried out during the summer.  The audit had looked at the University’s corporate governance and he was pleased to report that the auditors had given the University a clean bill of health with only a few minor proposals for changes.





�
Dearing Committee





 314/96


In response to a question, the Vice-Chancellor informed Council that the CVCP had made a submission to the Dearing Committee on behalf of the higher education sector as a whole;  the 94 Group of universities, to which Essex belonged, had also made a submission.   The University did not intend to comment on all aspects of the Dearing enquiry, but it would make a submission covering any issues of importance to Essex which were not covered in the 94 Group or CVCP responses.





CAPITAL DEVELOPMENTS





 315/96


Council received paper C/96/44 together with a presentation from the Estates Officer, setting out the actual and potential development status of individual areas of the campus, and proposing that future capital development be thought of in these terms rather than as individual building projects.   Colchester Borough Council were in the process of reviewing the Local Plan, which formed a detailed part of Essex County Council’s overall Structure Plan, and a period of consultation would begin later in October.  It was important that the University saw future developments on campus in terms of their impact on the local area and the new University Development Plan would take this into account.





 316/96


During discussion, Council noted that it was important for the University to make the most effective use of its land, especially the northern area which was currently designated for the development of a research park; in particular the size and density of building would need careful consideration.  There were no plans at present for academic building as the finances were not available, but there was sufficient land for further expansion.  In the meantime, the Central Science Workshop would be converted to provide additional teaching and office space.  The priorities for new building were decided by Council when it considered and approved the five-year capital building programme and, although there was little new building planned for the next five years, the past six years had seen the building of the Square One Building and the extension to the Albert Sloman Library which were both academic priorities.  The new student accommodation was not in competition with academic building as it was financed separately through student rents.  Any new buildings for the foreseeable future would have to be self-financing and, therefore, revenue generating which effectively ruled out further office and teaching space.  With regard to the Local Plan, it appeared that the Borough Council were now more aware than previously of the importance of the University to the local economy.





OVERSEAS STUDENT RECRUITMENT





 317/96


Council received and noted paper C/96/45 which set out the present position with respect to the recruitment of overseas students, looked at future market trends and reviewed the promotional strategy which had been first agreed in 1989 following the appointment of Professor Oliver as Director of Overseas Relations.





 318/96


In response to a question, the Vice-Chancellor informed Council that the University’s market share of overseas students may have declined a little since the early days when the University had been amongst the first to enter the overseas market, but it had managed to increase the absolute numbers of overseas students and maintain the proportion of its student numbers from overseas in spite of increased competitition from other UK universities and from other countries;  the tendency for overseas countries to provide more of their own higher education, and the expansion of the EU.





�



 319/96


Council noted that the University ran an overseas recruitment incentive scheme (ORIS) for departments whereby they received a certain percentage of overseas fee income; it was intended to publicise this scheme more widely within the University.  The University had a number of staff from overseas and it was suggested that more use could be made of their expertise and contacts in recruiting overseas students.





 320/96


With respect to facilities for postgraduate students, especially the provision of space, Council noted that the establishment of the new Graduate School was intended to focus awareness on the educational and social needs of all postgraduate students and would be paying particular attention to curriculum developments and recruitment initiatives which related to overseas markets.





ANNUAL REPORT ON RESEARCH GRANTS AND CONTRACTS FOR 1995/96





 321/96


Council received paper C/96/46 and noted the annual report for 1995/96 on research grants and contracts awarded to the University.  





 322/96


In presenting the report, the Vice-Chancellor emphasised the continuing concern about the level of research income and the overhead recovery rate for the University as a whole; in the present climate of financial constraint, these formed an important element of potential income for the University.  It was estimated that research income needed to rise by five percent a year to enable the University to keep up with its current scale of activities and to provide for a modest capital building programme, and there was certainly room for improvement in this area.  Excluding the ESRC Data Archive and the Research Centre on Micro-Social Change in Britain, both of which brought in considerable grants, research income had declined by two percent between 1993/94 and 1994/95 and had risen by only four percent between 1994/95 and 1995/96.  The rate of recovery of overheads had remained virtually static over the same period.





 323/96


The Vice-Chancellor's Advisory Group was currently developing a strategy to increase research income and there would be a report on the matter at the meeting of Council to be held in January 1997. 





ANNUAL REPORT ON THE ALBERT SLOMAN LIBRARY FOR 1995/96





 324/96


Council received paper C/96/47 and noted the Annual Report on the Albert Sloman Library for 1995/96. 





 325/96


In response to a question concerning the rapid increase in the costs of journals, the Registrar and Secretary reported that the Southern Universities Purchasing Consortium (SUPC) had recently negotiated a deal with major publishers, both in and outside the UK, which it was hoped would reduce the costs of journals for university libraries.  The Vice-Chancellor reported that the CVCP had also negotiated new copyright agreements concerning journal articles.





COUNCIL LINK SCHEME





 326/96


Council received paper C/96/48 and noted details of the Council Link Scheme for 1996/97.  





REPORT OF CHAIR’S ACTION





 327/96


Council received paper C/96/49 and ratified the Chair’s action taken on its behalf with respect to an amendment to the Report from Senate on staffing matters (paper C/96/42) submitted to the last meeting of Council on 8 July 1996 and the consequent Council Minute (C.M.287/96).  





DATE OF NEXT MEETING





 328/96


The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Monday 13 January 1997 at 2.15 p.m.
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